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SCHOOLS FORUM
Tuesday 9th May 2017
Behaviour and Attendance Partnerships
	Lead Officer
	Richard Morgan

	Contact details
	Richard_morgan@bathnes.gov.uk  01225 395220

	Forum asked to decide / steer / be informed
	Decision on whether to carry forward over and underspends from 2016/17 to each panel

	Time Needed
	15 minutes


Introduction
Funding for Behaviour and Attendance Panels was first delegated to schools in April 2012.  Academies receive their funding directly and decide whether to pool funds to the panels (See Appendix 1 Summary of Funding for 2017/18).  For maintained primary schools funding has been de-delegated to panels for 2016/17 and 2017/18, whilst maintained secondary schools have retained the resource.
This report sets out the funding position for 2016/17 at close down of accounts for each panel on 31st March 2017 and the allocations and panel arrangements for 2017/18 
Recommendation
1) To note the reports for 2016/17 for each of the six panels (appendices 2 to 7) and decide whether to carry forward the balances that exceed the 8% limit in Table 1 below and also whether to carry forward the balances in respect of the additional £10,000 funding per panel allocated during FY2016-17 for managed moves which is reported in Table 2 below
Table 1 - Close Down for 2016/17 for Main Panel funding 
	Panel name
	Funded de delegation
	Panel to invoice academies
	Funds available 2016/17
	Reported EOY balance at 31.3.17
	% of funds balance

	Keynsham and Chew Valley Primary Panel
	95,130
	18,160
	113,290
	23,754
	20.97%

	Bath Primary Panel
	240,113
	23,456
	263,569
	3,177.56
	1.21%

	Norton Radstock Primary Panel
	99,838
	57,717
	157,555
	797.18
	0.51%

	Bath Secondary Panel
	0
	162,781
	162,781
	19,552.49
	12.01%

	Keynsham and Chew Valley Secondary Panel
	0
	83,786
	83,786
	12,604.05
	15.04%

	Norton Radstock Secondary Panel
	0
	97,268
	97,268
	54,420
	55.95%

	 
	435,081
	443,168
	878,249
	
	


Bath Secondary panel do not pool resources and balance is remaining balance from prior years
Table 2 - Close Down for 2016/17 for additional panel funding for managed moves 
	Panel name
	Managed Moves Funds available 2016/17
	Reported EOY balance  at 31.3.17
	% of funds balance

	Keynsham and Chew Valley Primary Panel
	10,000
	10,000
	100%

	Bath Primary Panel
	10,000
	-1,827.56
	-18.28%

	Norton Radstock Primary Panel
	10,000
	10,000
	100%

	Bath Secondary Panel
	10,000
	10,000
	100%

	Keynsham and Chew Valley Secondary Panel
	10,000
	9,000
	90%

	Norton Radstock Secondary Panel
	10,000
	10,000
	100%

	 
	60,000
	
	


2) To note the allocation of resources to each panel for 2017/18 (Appendix 1)

Report:
The panel fund holders have each submitted their year-end reports (See Appendices 2 to 7) in relation to the main panel funding for the FY2016-17 (Table 1 above) and also in relation to additional managed move funding received of £10,000 per panel for FY2016-17 (Table 2 above) with requests to carry forward unspent balances.

The main funding available to each panel for 2017-18 are shown in Appendix 1.
The forum decided in 2015/16 that the panels should have the same carry forward processes as schools and applied the excessive balances protocol to panel funding as to when permission will need to be sought to carry forwards balances.

The threshold for an excessive balance is 8% for panel funding.

1 primary panel and all 3 secondary panels have excessive balances in relation to the main panel funding available in Table 1. All panels with an excessive balance in relation to the main funds have reported how this funding is committed to be spent in the appendices below.
The main funds available for FY2016-17 reported by the panels may vary to the LA calculation of funds available in Table 1 in this report as some of the panel holders may not have pooled resources for academies in the same way as other panels.
With regard to the additional funding of £10,000 per panel in Table 2, in respect of managed moves, 5 of the 6 panel’s report an excessive balance, however this funding was not allocated until September 2016 and some of the panels are still in the process of setting up a protocol on how this money will be spent or have committed to spend the funding by the end of the Academic Year 2016-17.
Please see Appendices 1 and 3 to 7 below and additional separate Appendix 2 for Bath Primary Panel: -
Appendix 1: Summary of funding for 2017/18
Appendix 2: See separate appendix for Bath Primary Partnership detailed report 
Appendix 3: Keynsham & Chew Valley Primary Behaviour and Attendance Panel
Appendix 4: Norton Radstock Primary Behaviour and Attendance Panel
Appendix 5: Keynsham & Chew Valley Secondary Behaviour and Attendance Panel
Appendix 6: Norton Radstock Secondary Behaviour and Attendance Panel 
Appendix 7: Bath Secondary Behaviour and Attendance Panel
Appendix 1

Funding for 2017/18 Year









The main allocations to each panel for 2017/18 financial year are:

	Panel name
	Funded by LA
	Panel to invoice academies/contribute
	Total available

	Keynsham and Chew Valley Primary Panel
	78,803
	35,447
	114,250

	Bath Primary Panel
	152,900
	116,226
	269,126

	Norton Radstock Primary Panel
	89,995
	70,977
	160,972

	Bath Secondary Panel
	0
	165,462
	165,462

	Keynsham and Chew Valley Secondary Panel
	0
	82,192
	82,192

	Norton Radstock Secondary Panel
	0
	96,151
	96,151

	 
	321,698
	566,455
	888,153


Appendix 3 
Keynsham & Chew Valley Areas Primary Behaviour and Attendance Panel Report 

1st April 2016 to 31st March 2017
(The panel is the Primary one, St Keyna Primary School and Chandag Junior School provided Financial Management for panel funds transferred by BANES)

Budget delegated 
= £115,117

Budget spent 

= £ 81,363

Budget left 

= £ 33,754

The bulk of the funding has been spent on the following:

Direct Staff £ 48,067

Support Staff £ 19,531 (including PSA)

Interventions and therapy £ 10,110

Non-Pay/Charges £   3,655

The ‘Panel’ has supported individual pupils/groups, schools and families, but has also sought to put in place a number of proactive strategies to develop capacity within schools in the area. The number of pupils that the panel has supported is detailed in the table below

This year we worked with 76 children, this is an increase on last financial year despite funding being committed to other areas, which has meant that additional interventions could not be purchased during this time.  However these funds have now been released and will be available to allocate shortly. 

Details of the interventions provided for the 76 children is listed below, 22 children received more than one intervention.
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In addition this financial year we have also provided whole class support based around Thrive to two classes in two schools and one whole school support.  The Thrive based support was offered following the completion of Thrive training for one member of staff and another staff member is working towards this qualification. 

Please note that the £10,000 Managed Move funding has not been spent as no children needed this support in 16/17. This forms part of the carry forward figure. 

The reason we have such a high carry forward is that when Chandag Junior School (CJS) agreed to manage the finances we agreed at Steering Group to set aside each year the amount that would be required to cover redundancy costs for 2 members of staff, this was to ensure that no one school was left financially vulnerable should the panel cease to exist following the considerable number of schools converting to academies in the future. We asked HR to provide us with estimated redundancy costs for these members of staff which totalled £20,500 – at the January panel meeting we were advised that all schools had signed the memorandum of understanding and agreed to continue funding panel for another Financial year that this funds could now be released to spend. Unfortunately there was not enough time to get the interventions booked in and take place before 31st March but this work is still ongoing. 

CJS has with panels agreement made several changes to the way Finances are managed from 1st April 2017 which should ensure that we have a much clearer picture of exactly how much money we have to spend and what has been spent – these include having all finances managed by the school and no longer splitting the money with Fosseway school and setting up SLA’s with the Intervention providers with tighter controls on their invoicing and charging. 

Appendix 4

Norton Radstock Primary Behaviour and Attendance Panel - Report – 1st April 2016 to 31st March 2017  

Budget delegated 
= £155,952 + £10,000 (managed move funding)

Budget spent 

= £155,154.82

Budget left 

= £797.18 + £10,000 (managed move funding)

The ‘Panel’ has supported individual pupils, schools and families, but has also sought to put in place a number of proactive strategies to develop capacity within schools in the area. The number of pupils that the panel has supported since September is 87

The bulk of the funding has been spent on the following:

· Play Therapy

· Counselling

· Keyworkers

· Behaviour Support teachers

· Mentoring Plus

· Sporting Family Change

· TA Support in schools

· Play Buds

At the end of the year this sum of money remains in place and is currently £797.18. It is the intention of the steering group that this funding is carried forward.

Appendix 5
Keynsham and Chew Valley Secondary Panel – April 2017

Our panel expanded this year to include the IKB Studio School, part of the Wellsway MAT. It is a small but growing school and it’s really nice to have another School Leader join our Panel to continue the excellent sharing of ideas and collaboration that has been in place for many years. We took the opportunity to review our Constitution which is ready for the new financial year April to April. 

Our panel continues to opt to split a portion of the budget allocated in order to allow us to pay for internal systems and behaviour support workers. The allocation for this year was £62,840. 

Each school uses the allocation in a different way to fund a role to support young people with early interventions. For example, Wellsway use their money to add hours to non-teaching Learning Mentor staff to support their Heads of House; Chew Valley employ a Pastoral support worker whose caseload comprises those students who need additional support  and early intervention in order to remove blocks to learning – whether this is from social or emotional issues, behaviour or attendance. She works 1:1 with students, runs groups during lessons and at lunchtimes.  The funds released are allocated based on the Pupil Premium percentages for each of the panel schools; and Broadlands use their money to fund both a PSA and Learning Recovery Assistants. 

The remaining funds (£20,946) sit within the Panel and are used to support young people at risk of PEX, with poor attendance or needing high level support. We once again funded an initiative Panel to target early intervention. Students from all three schools attended a sports based solution focussed programme for 6 weeks.  27 new students have accessed the Panel this financial year with 37 cases in total being reported on or reviewed, many of these are from Managed Move students that schools have taken on from out of county.  Of these 37 students who have been within the panel; 15 of these cases were from KS3. Most interestingly, the majority of cases are of boys – from both Key Stages. 

Of the students still on the Panel list: There have been 7 Fair Access cases through the Panel this year so far. 1 student continues to have poor attendance and is subject to a Child Protection Plan, the parent is being prosecuted for poor attendance by BANES. 1 Fair Access case has failed to be put onto a school roll, our Panel has been funding 1:1 tuition via Aspire whilst a suitable school placement in a Bristol unit is acquired; 1 student on a FA request was then subsequently PEX; another FA student in Y10 currently, has been struggling since taking her on roll; 14 cases are Managed Moves mainly from out of county or cross border schools; 2 managed move between Panel schools has failed; there have been 8 PEX students over the financial year reported to Panel who have been placed, it should be noted that these are not all PEX from our Panel.  

Funding for Manage Moves students has been requested twice by the Panel, this is partly because as large secondary schools we feel we haven’t always needed or had time to set up individual programmes for MM students, or that employing another member of staff would not be appropriate given that MMs can fail.  A request for transport for a MM Wellsway student has been agreed although not yet taken. We have approximately spent £1000 already of the fund, but plan to continue to fund a PSA for a student whose Managed Move has now failed. 

The Panel funded a student who needed extra support whilst awaiting an EHCP. This was for £4730 to give her 1:1 TA support and transport. 

The Panel used funds to create an early intervention for Y8 and Y9 students in single sex groups. The project aims were to realign students’ focus with gym work coupled with solution focussed therapy for the boys and group work for the girls. The evaluation of the project has shown it was relatively successful in terms of impact on students. The Panel have once again supported this work in the Summer term for 15/16 funding. The £3,932.90 was spent 15/16. 

The Panel have funded the remaining costs per school for Thrive training (£999) for one member of staff per school in addition to the Transformational funding during the summer term 15/16. The Panel has agreed that any colleague undertaking the training will have to ensure they remain in post in the Panel school for 12 months on completion of training. Their training has now taken place and the schools have started to utilise this provision. 

Another area of need identified during the year was for additional support during transition. A glut in requests from primary colleagues for additional support meant that the Primary Panel were struggling to give what was needed during this process. An additional member of staff was paid to support those transitioning. This was gratefully received by the Primary Panel. Final allocation of money has not yet been invoiced. 

A PSA was used to support a student from Primary Phase to Secondary. The invoice has been paid this financial year at £770. 

We currently hold a surplus in our accounts because we have a high level student who will need funding for all of Year 11 and the rest of Year 10. Therefore we have allocated the figure of £16,500 in order to pay for the lowest rate for this young person. 

Our balance therefore stands at £5,104.05. 

	Allocated 
	62,840

	Remaining funds for individual students and interventions 
	20,946

	Managed Move funding spent approx. 
	1000

	Provision for high level student
	16500

	Final out turn
	5,104.05


Areas for development:

Our Panel have been discussing the quality of advice given to parents of hard to place or really complex students when looking for an In Year Transfer or a Fair Access placement. Currently, on investigation or in discussion with families they have used very limited knowledge or understanding of schools to choose one for their children. We would like to think about how independent advice and guidance could be given to ensure that parents make sensible and informed choices of schools. 

One solution we discussed was possibly asking SAFS workers to be involved at an earlier stage as they do know the majority of schools and can therefore recommend the right match of schools for children. 

We have also reflected on the Managed Move funding and how this is a useful funding stream but whether this is tailored correctly for our students and set-ups. Once Managed Moves fail, we often have tricky and complex cases which need funding allocations. This will continue to be discussed at Panel for each case. 

Appendix 6
NORTON RADSTOCK SECONDARY BEHAVIOUR AND ATTENDANCE FUND: SUMMARY ACCOUNT

April 2016 to March 2017

Allocated:
£97,268

Expenditure:

Fair access cases

The funding received refunds costs incurred by the Academies for all fair access students that are currently on their roll but not in attendance at the Academy.

Family and Inclusion Worker

This is a year round post, working across the three Academies. Cases are allocated by the Behaviour and Attendance Panel. 

Family and inclusion worker (April 16 to March 17)


            £32,220

Fair access cases (costs refunded to Schools)
Norton Hill
 

£1,146







Writhlington


   £558

Other Behaviour Panel Spending:

Supporting Family Change 
  £6,250







Speakeasy


  £2,520







Writhlington Finance

      £154

Since the Academies’ new financial year does not begin until September, instead of refunding Academies then charging for April to September, the remaining fund of £54,420 will be allocated as below.

April 2017 to August 2017

Remaining:
£54,420

Fair access cases (contribution based on estimates)
Norton Hill
   
   £920








Writhlington
 
£3,600

Contribution to B ANES for admin support




£6,873

Supporting Family Change






£11,030

Speakeasy








£3,240

Further  spend over and above this amount will be required for other inclusion cases, and further costs associated with off site tuition for permanently excluded students. 

Additional Funding for Managed Moves

An amount of £10,000 was also provided from BANES for managed moves. This will be spent providing one-to-one support with the Family and Inclusion Worker and group sessions from Supporting Family change and Speak Easy.  The funding is also used to support students with uniform and transport costs.

The full £10,000 remains unspent as invoices still to be received. The funding will all be spent in April to August 2017, the second half of the academic year.

Appendix 7 

Bath Secondary Behaviour and Attendance Panel - Report

1st April 2016 to 31st March 2017
Budget delegated 
= £22,738.48

Budget spent 

= £3,185.99

Budget left 

= £29,552.49 (£10,000 Managed Move funding added).

The ‘Panel’ has supported individual pupils, schools and families, but has also sought to put in place a number of proactive strategies to develop capacity within schools in the area. The number of pupils that the panel has supported since September is 52, with 34 of these being new to Panel.

The bulk of the funding has been spent on the following:

· Funding the interventions highlighted under our pilot Managed Move project

· Supporting Year 6 to 7 Transition for vulnerable students

· Supporting our schools in accessing Thrive Practitioner Training

· Supporting Year 11 students new to the area, with complex needs, to be taken on a school roll

At the end of the year this sum of money remains in place and is currently £29, 552.49 (this includes the £10.000 allocation for supporting Managed Moves – see Protocol below).   The Bath Panel has committed to:

· Supporting Year 6 to 7 Transition for vulnerable students

· Supporting Year 11 students new to the area, with complex needs, to be taken on a school roll

· Using the allocated Managed Move Funds to meet our stated Protocol.  The Panel has agreed 18 Managed Moves since September.  With 4 of these being unsuccessful, 1 being successful and 13 still in progress, the money allocated will be completely spent. 
Financial support for Managed Moves

Aim: to support students in their transition and increasing the chances of success

· Each school that takes a student will receive an initial £200. After 6 weeks a further £200 will be allocated and a further £200 if the move is successful. 

· The money will be used at the host school’s discretion in order to support the student in the manner they best see fit. 

· This money is finite and will run out after 15 moves. No money will be allocated after the pot has run dry until the following year. If less than 15 moves take place the remaining money will be divided by the schools that accepted students on roll, following a successful Managed Move, throughout that year.

· Money will have to be accounted for using simple form below.

	Use
	Cost
	Impact 

	E.g. uniform


	£90
	Allowing student PE kit to integrate

	E.g. TA support. Student has one hour per week to support.


	£17 per hour, 10 hours £170
	Student is able to relay issues and given strategies and reassurance during initial weeks.

	E.g. Extra support in mathematics which was identified as a problem.

Could be withdrawal or support in class.
	£19 per hour, 10 hours £190
	Student is much happier about mathematics and this is now not a barrier to the move.
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